SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

ALUMNI ROOM, BROOKHAVEN GYMNASIUM, AMMERMAN CAMPUS 

SELDEN, NEW YORK

APRIL 18, 2007

The meeting was held on Wednesday, April 18, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium, Ammerman Campus, Selden, New York.


Present:

William D.  Moore


Trustee/Chair

Walter Hazlitt



Trustee/Vice Chair 

George Kane



Trustee/Secretary

Belinda Alvarez-Groneman

Trustee 

Ernesto Mattace, Jr.


Trustee


Dennis McCarthy


Trustee

David Ochoa



Trustee



Dr. Shirley Robinson Pippins

President, SCCC



Mary Lou Araneo


V.P. for Institutional Advancement



George Gatta



V.P. for Workforce & Econ. Dev.



James Canniff



V.P. for Academic & Student Affairs



Charles Stein



V.P. for Business & Financial Affairs



Joanne Braxton


Associate V.P. for Campus Affairs


Ilene Kreitzer



Executive Director of Legal Affairs


Absent:

John Kominicki


Trustee

Frank C. Trotta


Trustee

Guests:

Todd Stebbins
Representative, County Executive’s Office

Fran Siems
Representative, Pres. Officer’s Lindsay’s Office

Bill Hellman
Chief Engineer, SC Dept. Public Works

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting opened with the pledge of allegiance at 8:40 a.m.  Chair Moore asked for a moment of silence in recognition of the victims of the Virginia Tech tragedy.

* * * * * * * * * *

The minutes of March 22, 2007 Board of Trustees meeting were approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion was approved to enter into Executive Session at approximately 8:45 a.m. to discuss an employment matter.  
* * * * * * * * * *

The Board of Trustees meeting was resumed at approximately 8:55 a.m.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Charles Stein, Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, gave a brief presentation on the proposed 2007-2008 Operating Budget for the College.  He stated that Resolution 2007.32 has a scrivener error in the total appropriations on page 2 and will be corrected to read $165,625,434.00.  This incorporates a State aid FTE increase of $150 per FTE or 5.94 percent and includes a request of a 4 percent increase in County Contribution equating to about $90 per FTE and totaling about $1.51 million.  With a 0 percent increase from the County, tuition will rise $260 per year for a full time resident student and $11 per credit for a part-time resident student.  This is the rate that will be billed to the students until the 2007-2008 budget is finalized.  If there is a County increase, then there will be a refund to the students.  

The budget includes year 1 of a 5 year targeted furniture and equipment replacement list.  Also included are additional positions:  3 Counselors, 2 Foreign Language faculty, 2 LPN faculty, 2 Professional Assistants, 1 Associate Dean of Sponsored Programs and 1 Assistant Director of Public Safety.  It also includes increased health care costs that are about $1.25 million higher than the current year adopted budget level and about $1.55 million higher than the current year projections and increased energy costs of $80,000 higher than the current year adopted budget and about $130,000 higher than the current year projections.  

Dr. Pippins stated that adjunct overload was now included and so the budget was adjusted to reflect this.  Trustee Mattace asked the amount of total tuition if the County provides a 4 percent increase.  Vice President Stein responded that the total annual tuition for a full-time student would be $3,254, which is lower than a number of community colleges including Nassau Community College.  

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolutions 2007.28 through 2007.34 was approved unanimously.

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.28     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown on Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.29      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,298,196.53 for the month of March 2007 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.30
ABOLISHING AND CREATING TITLES

WHEREAS, the President recommends abolishing a title and creating titles, and

WHEREAS, the changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the title listed below be abolished effective June 1, 2007, 

Title to be Abolished







Executive Director for Computer and Information Systems

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the titles listed below be created effective April 19, 2007, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position descriptions,

Title to be Created





 Spec#
  BU   Category  Grade
College Associate Dean for Computer


  9144
     4         I

  and Information Systems

College Assistant Director of Public Safety


  9180
     4
    IV


Vice President for Planning and Institutional Assessment
  9190
     Ex

       39

Executive Vice President




  9194
     Ex                      41

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the titles and position descriptions be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

Attachment III:  Job Description for College Associate Dean for Computer 

Information Systems

Attachment IV: Job Description for College Assistant Director of Public Safety

Attachment V:  Job Description for Vice President for Planning and  Institutional Assessment

Attachment VI:  Job Description for Executive Vice President 
**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.31  AMENDING RESOLUTION NO. 2006.25, ADOPTING A TUITION AND FEE SCHEDULE FOR 2006-2007

WHEREAS, by Resolution No. 2006.25 the Board adopted a Tuition and Fee Schedule for 2006-2007, and

WHEREAS, the College has reviewed its tuition and fee schedules and recommends that, with the following changes, the Tuition and Fee Schedule be approved for the 2007-2008 academic year, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the student tuition and fee schedule (Attachment VII) is hereby approved and adopted for fiscal year 2007-2008.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.32    APPROVING THE BUDGET FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOR FISCAL YEAR 2007-2008

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and regulations adopted in accordance with such law authorize the boards of trustees of New York community colleges, subject to the approval of the State University trustees, to prepare, approve and implement budgets, and 

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has developed its Operating Budget for the 2007-2008 fiscal year, and

WHEREAS, the College is submitting its Operating Budget for the 2007-2008 fiscal year to the Suffolk County Executive’s office by April 20, 2007, as requested by the College, and

WHEREAS, it is recognized that the original statutory requirement of one-third equal support from New York State, Suffolk County and our students has not been carried out leaving the students to bear over 40% of the funding burden, and

WHEREAS, the State commitment for base aid per full-time equivalent (FTE) student has been approved at $2,675 per FTE which represents a 5.94% increase, and

WHEREAS, the County Executive has instructed the College to submit a budget of no more than a zero percent increase in County support, and

WHEREAS, the 2007-2008 budget includes necessary amounts for meeting the operational needs of the College, and includes sufficient amounts for collective bargaining agreements, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees believes that it is appropriate to endorse a 4% increase in County contribution, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to increase tuition to balance the budget and that the tuition be increased at the Higher Education Price Index level of 5% as previously instructed by SUNY, and

WHEREAS, should the County determine that there be no increase in its contribution that the necessary increase in tuition go higher than the Higher Education Price Index level of 5%, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby approves an Operating Budget for fiscal year 2007-2008 in the amount of $162,074,569 for operations and $3,550,865 for grants, and be it further

RESOLVED, that tuition charges will increase $154 per year for full-time resident students and $6 per credit for part-time resident students including increases in State Aid support at the adopted level and with a 4% increase in County Support, and be it further

RESOLVED, in the event that the County provides no additional contribution support for the College’s 2007-2008 operating budget, then tuition charges will increase $260 per year for full-time resident students and $11 per credit for part-time resident students including the approved increases in State Aid support of 5.94 percent, and be it further

RESOLVED, that fees as provided in Resolution No. 2007.31 be included.

Total Appropriations:

$165,623,434



Operating Appropriations:
$162,074,569




Grant Appropriations:

$    3,550,865 

**********

RESOLUTION NO.  2007.33        AWARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE DESIGN OF FIRE SPRINKLER SYSTEMS AND WATER DISTRIBUTION INFRASTRUCTURE IMPROVEMENTS – AMMERMAN CAMPUS, CP 2129

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2129 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, proposals for the design and construction supervision of CP 2129 have been solicited and reviewed by the College, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the consulting contract in an amount up to $100,000 for the design of fire sprinkler systems and water distribution infrastructure improvements at the Ammerman Campus be awarded to Lizardos Engineering Associates, P.C., and be it further  

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.
**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2007.34     AWARDING A CONTRACT FOR THE DESIGN OF MECHANICAL IMPROVEMENTS – COLLEGE WIDE, CP 2206

WHEREAS, Capital Project No. 2206 has been approved by Suffolk County and the State of New York for funding, and appropriated by the Suffolk County Legislature, and

WHEREAS, proposals for the design and construction supervision of CP 2206 have been solicited and reviewed by the College, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the consulting contract in the amount of $130,000 for the design of mechanical improvements College wide be awarded to Lizardos Engineering Associates, P.C., and be it further  

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

* * * * * * * * * *

Vice President Stein presented the College finance report.  He stated that as of 3/31/07, the projected revenues to what was adopted in the budget are $1.1 million and the expenditures were $300,000 lower than what was adopted.  

Next, Vice President Stein handed out the report “Considerations for the 2007-2008 Operating Budget for Suffolk County Community College.”  He referred to the sheet that gave a brief analysis of 2005-2006.  It showed expenditures that the College adopted and the actual amounts spent for a difference of $921,186 but stated that the County of Suffolk had the College spending $1.5 million.  On the revenue category, the difference in what was adopted and the actual amount was $744,329 less, but the County of Suffolk had the College down by $877,000 for a total difference of $2.3 million. 

The 2007-2008 budget incorporates the $2.3 million carry over from 2005-2006.  With the $1.7 million and $2.3 million, this became a direct hit for the College’s reserves.  In conclusion, when the College submits its budget, the County of Suffolk looks at it and makes its own recommendations.  The estimates are not in line with the actuality.  The College carries funds over from 2005-2006 into 2007-2008.  When the County estimates did not make it up, then there is a hit in reserves.  The College tried to make it up during the year, but could not.  He continued that the College asks the County to consider the College’s requests as part of the calculation for the 2007-2008 budget.  

Dr. Pippins said it is important to look at the facts over time as to how accurate the estimates have been.  Chair Moore mentioned that overload is the largest single item.  Dr. Pippins said that even with increased enrollment, the College cannot get access to revenues.  Trustee McCarthy asked if the College can have a strategy so this does not happen again.  Vice President Stein said the College will be active in attending Legislative Committee meetings and discuss the situation with the Legislature.  Trustee McCarthy said the College should be able to address higher revenues into the budget document that they are voting on.  Vice President Stein said that the College does submit analyses.  Trustee McCarthy said to address it at that time and get them to change revenue.  

Trustee Ochoa asked what the impact would be on this year’s capital budget if the County Legislature does not override the veto on the Gym and Library projects.  Vice President Stein responded that the projects must be restored and have County support in order to get additional State funding – part of a 5 year program.  
Dr. Pippins said that she is a member of the SUNY Capital Task Force.  If the College does not use the funding, then it loses the funding.  Chair Moore noted that these projects are not new and that the College specifically did not add any new projects this year.  Vice President Stein said each year, the County Executive takes out about 3 projects from the capital projects budget.  Dr. Pippins stated that the Middle States team was aware of the pending projects.  Trustee Ochoa suggested action be taken for a second look.  He feels the College’s needs for services will not diminish and that the Board should have a rapid response team to work hard now to override the removal of the projects.  

Chair Moore stated that he was certain that Dr. Pippins will have people working with the Legislative Committees to show how important these projects are.  He mentioned that Vice President George Gatta and Dr. Pippins had visited every Legislator.  Mr. Moore thanked Vice President Stein and John Bullard and staff for their hard work on the College budget. 

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Kane told the Board that he attended Legislator Appreciation Day at the Eastern Campus and felt that Legislators there were very supportive of what is being done at the College.  Dr. Pippins added that on Good Friday, the County Executive and the College had a press conference regarding economic impact and value.

* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore presented Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman with a plaque acknowledging her time and expressing heartfelt thanks for her participation on the Steering Committee for the College’s Middle States re-accreditation process over the past 2 years.  Next Chair Moore recognized former student Trustee Avette Ware for all her efforts, hard work and service to the College and Board.  

Chair Moore reminded the Board that committees to be formed must have a mission, charge or purpose and a link to the College’s Strategic Plan.  More information will be forthcoming on committees.

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Ochoa spoke about the Virginia Tech tragedy.  Dr. Pippins stated that she has been in touch with Suffolk Police Commissioner Dormer to work together on safety and security issues and will be happy to share with the Board a full report shortly.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Dr. Pippins recognized Ellen Schuler Mauk, President of the Faculty Association.  She awarded her a certificate in recognition of achieving the “2007 Higher Education Member of the Year” from the NYS United Teachers.  Dr. Pippins added that Ellen is tough, always puts the students and the institution first, and is a friend and great supporter of the College.

* * * * * * * * * *

Trustee Mattace reported to the Board about the New York Community College Trustees conference, held on March 30th in Saratoga Springs.  He reported that a workshop focused on Board Evaluations and he was happy to report that the College Board had already done it.  He distributed a folder containing documents from the conference that would be of interest to all Board members.  Trustee Mattace thanked Board Secretary, Teri Kopp, for her speech to the NYCCT attendees that focused on the connection of the Board and the community.  

* * * * * * * * * *

John DeMaio, Administrative Director of Educational Facilities, of the Budget office introduced Bill Hellman, Chief Engineer of the Suffolk County Department of Public Works.  Mr. Hellman introduced the County’s proposal for the improvement of the College’s main entrance off Nicholls Road near the Gym and also the improvement of the College’s South Coleman Road entrance.  He presented aerial and drawn plans for both proposals.  He stated that they are capital projects that the College and the County Department of Public Works are working on together.  Mr. Hellman said the main entrance design will help with the traffic flow coming into the College off Nicholls Road.  

Mr. Hellman explained in detail the turns and roads that will be affected.  The main entrance will be expanded to 2 left turns onto South Coleman Road and will improve flow of traffic.  At the main entrance, a double turn lane from both sides will enable more to enter the College without having traffic stacking up along Route 97.  

Chair Moore asked about the timeline of this project.  Mr. Hellman responded that they are planning to commence and complete this project during the summer of 2008.  Upon request, Mr. Hellman clarified that the main entrance circle is now one lane, which will be widened to two lanes.  All gates will remain.  Trees, shrubbery, brick walls will be better than ever once the project is complete.  Trustee McCarthy questioned the need for the circle.  Mr. Hellman said changing it is not an option at this time, but that the improvements will serve the College well 

* * * * * * * * * *

Mr. Steven Schrier, Director of the Center on the Holocaust, Diversity and Human Understanding, stated that the Center was created to encourage human rights awareness and foster the values of respect and diversity.  Mr. Schrier stated that it is the 3rd Anniversary of the Center’s first program.  He distributed folders containing information on the various programs, projects and mission of the Center.  He then presented a short film on a program in Florida called “Embracing Our Differences.” He spoke about the Center’s plan to host a similar program in Suffolk County.  An art exhibit that will engage the community will be held in October at Hecksher Park.  The Center will work on developing partnerships with other organizations, including the County, houses of worship and schools, to hold events County wide as part of this program.  It with the Town of Huntington.  Dr. Pippins mentioned that an organization, The LINKS, is having an educational forum at the College also in October.  The group boasts educational achievement for all and will have Ms. Belle Whelan of SACS and Dr. Calvin Butts as motivational speakers.  Dr. Pippins stated that she is very proud of the work that the Center is doing.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Ms. Kate Rowe, College Dean of Enrollment Management, reported on five year enrollment projections.  She provided a linear regression analysis.  The data showed comparison over a 5 year period of students ages 15 to 29, as well as data from 2000 to 2010.  Other items to consider to quantify or project would include ethnic and racial diversity, foreign born population and increased costs of higher education and a 4 year level.  Dr. Rowe stated that many initiatives are being done but are hard to predict.  Dr. Pippins mentioned many new initiatives were being undertaken to promote enrollment and retention
* * * * * * * * * *

Chair Moore stated that, although they did not have a quorum, they would suspend the by-laws to enter into executive session to discuss employment matters, litigation and contracts.  No action would follow and the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

* * * * * * * * *

The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will be Thursday, May 10, 2007 in the Room 100 of the Peconic Building, Eastern Campus.
* * * * * * * * *









Respectfully submitted,









George Kane, Secretary









Board of Trustees
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